PLANNING COMMISSION AGENDA CITY OF PRAIRIE VILLAGE MUNICIPAL BUILDING - 7700 MISSION ROAD TUESDAY, APRIL 3, 2012 COUNCIL CHAMBERS 7:00 P. M.

- I. ROLL CALL
- II. APPROVAL OF PC MINUTES March 6, 2012
- III. PUBLIC HEARINGS

PC2012-02 Continuation of Public Hearing on PC2012-02 Proposed

Amendment to the City's Comprehensive Plan reflecting

changes to the Parks Master Plan Applicant: City of Prairie Village

- IV. NON-PUBLIC HEARINGS
- V. OTHER BUSINESS
- VI. ADJOURNMENT

Plans available at City Hall if applicable

If you cannot be present, comments can be made by e-mail to

Cityclerk@Pvkansas.com

*Any Commission members having a conflict of interest, shall acknowledge that conflict prior to the hearing of an application, shall not participate in the hearing or discussion, shall not vote on the issue and shall vacate their position at the table until the conclusion of the hearing.

PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES APRIL 3, 2012

ROLL CALL

The Planning Commission of the City of Prairie Village met in regular session on Tuesday, April 3, 2012, in the Council Chambers, 7700 Mission Road. Chairman Ken Vaughn called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. with the following members present: Randy Kronblad, Bob Lindeblad, Dirk Schafer, Marlene Nagel, Nancy Wallerstein and Nancy Vennard.

The following persons were present in their advisory capacity to the Planning Commission: Ron Williamson, Planning Consultant; Dennis Enslinger, Assistant City Administrator; Bruce McNabb, Public Works Director; Jim Brown, City Building Official and Joyce Hagen Mundy, City Clerk/Planning Commission Secretary.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Nancy Vennard moved for the approval of the minutes of March 6, 2012, as presented. The motion was seconded by Randy Kronblad and passed by a vote of 6 to 0 with Nancy Wallerstein abstaining.

PUBLIC HEARINGS

PC2012-02 Continuation of Public Hearing on PC2012-02 Proposed Amendment to the City's Comprehensive Plan reflecting changes to the Parks Master Plan

Chairman Ken Vaughn announced there is a continuation of a public hearing initially held on February 7, 2012. He reviewed the procedures to be followed for the public hearings calling for presentation by staff, questions from the Commission followed by public input asking the public to identify themselves prior to speaking and not to repeat comments previously voiced. He asked that the audience refrain from applause and vocal outbursts.

Dennis Enslinger stated the Parks Master Plan was prepared in 2009; the Planning Commission approved incorporating it into the Prairie Village Comprehensive Plan (Village Vision) July 7, 2009 and the City Council approved it July 20, 2009.

The City has been implementing the Trail Plan, as part of the Park Master Plan, with the construction of Somerset Trail along Somerset Avenue. In 2011, the City of Mission approached the City of Prairie Village and the City of Overland Park to discuss constructing the trail along Nall Avenue rather than Roe Avenue.

In 2010, the City of Mission presented a plan to the Prairie Village City Council to construct a trail as part of the Nall Avenue improvements (a joint Mission and Prairie

Village street project). The City Council approved the proposed street project and directed staff to look at modifying the existing Master Park Trail Plan to reflect this change.

The City of Mission completed construction of a section of trail along Nall from 67th Street to Martway in 2011. The City of Overland Park is aware of the proposed Nall Avenue route change, but has not committed to the Nall Avenue alignment. The proposed Nall Avenue trail would have connections at 63rd Street, Tomahawk Road, 79th Street and 91st Street. Alternate routes on 67th and 69th Streets will be extended to Nall Avenue.

Mr. Enslinger reviewed the Trail system Plan map reflecting the proposed changes and noted two other maps will need to be changed accordingly if the amendment is approved. The Roe Avenue Trail is marked with an "X" and the proposed Nall Avenue Trail is shown as a dashed line. Also the extensions of 63rd Street, 67th Street, 69th Street and 79th Street from Roe Avenue to Nall Avenue are shown in a dashed line. Staff is recommending the trail on 75th Street west of Shawnee Mission East be deleted because of significant right-of-way constraints.

Mr. Enslinger noted the text in the "Trail System Overview" in the Park and Recreation Master Plan does not require any revision as it is a general discussion of the proposed Bike/Trail Plan. There are several maps, however, that will need to be changed as follows: the "Comprehensive Parks and Trails Plan", the "Trail System Plan" and the "Trail System Plan-Phasing".

Any communication received by the City on this matter to date has been distributed to the Planning Commission.

It is the recommendation of Staff that the Planning Commission adopt the Resolution amending the Park and Recreation Master Plan in Village Vision by changing the Bike/Trail from Roe Avenue to Nall Avenue and related east/west connections and submit said Resolution to the Governing Body for its approval.

However, if the Planning Commission determines that the Roe alignment is the preferred alignment, Staff recommends that the Planning Commission adopt a Resolution amending the Park and Recreation Master Plan or Village Vision by adding an extension of the 67th Street Trail section to extend to Nall Avenue. Thereby, connecting to the current section of trail constructed on Nall Avenue to the planned Roe Route. A resolution would need to be drafted and approved by Planning Commission.

Mr. Enslinger stated that Planning Commission also has the option of not adopting any changes to the Master Trail Plan contained in the Park and Recreation Master Plan in Village Vision. If the Planning Commission pursues this option, it would send a recommendation to the City Council not to amend the Master Trail Plan.

Ken Vaughn asked staff to clarify what the Comprehensive Plan means at this point in time. Mr. Enslinger stated the Comprehensive Plan is a guide to the development of the City that is used by the Commission and Council in making land use decisions. It does not provide construction plans. He noted the current Somerset Trail was identified in the plan and in 2009 when street work was scheduled for that area, the design and construction of that portion of the trail was approved by the City Council. This trail was constructed and currently connects Franklin Park to the Corinth Square Shopping Center.

The size, location and placement of the trail is done in conjunction with adjacent roadway improvements. Based on the city's existing five year capital improvement plan, Nall trail will not be constructed within the next five years. Mr. Enslinger added this trail connects to the metropolitan metro green plan started in 1980 and at this point in time is only one-third completed. This is a long, slow process.

Ken Vaughn asked what was the goal or purpose for the proposed trails. Mr. Enslinger replied as stated in the Parks Master Plan "The trail system is conceived first and foremost as a recreation and quality of life resource for the citizens of Prairie village, with the goal of providing easily-accessed and safe corridors for walking, running, bicycling and generally moving about the city. It is essentially intended to accommodate 1) recreational cyclists and families with children; 2) runners and walkers; 3) general citizen access to community sites, such as parks and recreation facilities, schools, civic sites and commercial shopping areas."

Randy Kronblad asked if the trail is moved to Nall Avenue has any thought been given to downsizing Nall to three lanes of traffic from four. Mr. Enslinger replied there has been some discussion of this with the other cities along Nall and interest has been expressed in the idea.

Bob Lindeblad confirmed that it is the intent of the city to construct the trail within existing right-of-way. Mr. Enslinger noted that most of the routes chosen have very wide right-of-way and it is the intent for the trail to be constructed within that right-of-way.

Dirk Schafer asked if a survey has been done to confirm that the trail could be constructed in the available right-of-way and if a cost comparison of construction costs at the two different proposed locations. Bruce McNabb, Public Works Director, replied no survey has been done on either the Roe or Nall route. Mr. Schafer asked if there were any plans to do bike lanes as part of the trail system. Mr. McNabb stated any reference to bike lanes has been very general in nature.

Nancy Vennard asked the last time a traffic study was done on either Roe or Nall. She noted a study was done on Nall prior to the construction of the Sprint Campus. She feels the city needs to know traffic counts on both Roe and Nall to truly compare traffic volumes in considering the best location for the trail. She does not feel the decision should be made without this information.

Bruce McNabb noted that traffic counts are taken annually.

Nancy Wallerstein agreed with Mrs. Vennard on the importance of traffic counts. Although the traffic impact from the Sprint campus is not significant now, as other companies locate on the campus the impact could become greater.

Bob Lindeblad noted that the minutes from the Park & Recreation Committee and the City Council did not reflect any extended discussion on this issue or reasons for the movement of the trail other than to connect with Mission's trail. Mr. Enslinger replied the City Council decided to go forward with the roadway changes on Nall allowing for the construction of the trail and noted that a trail along Roe would have to intersect with more curb cuts (approximately every 60'), whereas, Nall has more side-entry homes requiring less curb cuts. Mr. Lindeblad noted that although the Park & Recreation Committee recommended approval, they gave no specific reasons.

Nancy Wallerstein noted that she served on the Parks Master Plan Committee and had serious concerns with the proposed location of the trail down Roe because of the small front yards of many of the homes along Roe. However, she noted that Roe Avenue runs through the center of Prairie Village and connects with the Indian Creek Trail System in Overland Park as well as the Rock Creek Trail System in Mission. It was the original recommendation of the Park Consultant that the trail be placed along Roe Avenue.

Mrs. Wallerstein stated it was the desire of the Parks Master Plan for the trails to provide connectivity within the City. The proposed trail on Roe Avenue connects directly to or within one block of 27 of the 32 anticipated destinations, with the exception of one park site (Bennett Park), two elementary schools (Belinder and Briarwood), and two commercial areas (95th & Nall and 95th & Mission).

Nancy Wallerstein stated she had talked with representatives at the City of Mission and at this time they do not plan to extend the Rock Creek Trail to Roe Avenue.

Bruce McNabb reported the following traffic counts from 2010:

- Roe Avenue 9,000 to 10,000 vehicles per day
- Nall Avenue 12,000 to 13,000 vehicles per day

Ken Vaughn felt that if the emphasis is to provide general citizen access to city parks and recreational facilities, this is not accomplished by moving the trail to Nall.

Chairman Ken Vaughn opened the public hearing at 7:30 p.m. reminding the audience of the procedures to be followed.

Joel Joyce, 8000 Fontana, noted he comes from a family of four runners and loves to run on trails. He reviewed the Parks Master Plan and the discussion related to trails and its adoption noting there was no objection to the trail system plan or its cost. Over 790 residents responded to a survey stating their support of trails within the City. Trails were the highest rated amenity identified by the Parks Master Plan. He questioned why the

original plan is being abandoned without any substantial information or reason being presented.

He noted by abandoning the original plan to connect with the trail constructed by the City of Mission, the City places a trail on one of the busiest streets in the City leading the one of the busiest intersections in the area (Shawnee Mission Parkway & Nall). Nall does not connect to any Prairie Village Parks. Because of the mature trees on Roe Aven ue, it is a more pleasant running experience.

Mr. Joyce presented an e-mail from Tricia Beaham, SME Cross Country Coach, in support of the trail system plan for Prairie Village and for keeping the location of the trail along Roe Avenue. She noted her team would use the trail and that she felt the Roe location provides a safer avenue for runners and walkers alike.

Brad Leiffring, 5301 W. 79th Street, stated that two of the lowest and highest elevations in the area are along Roe. Nall Avenue is a wider, busier street and a true thoroughfare for people traveling through the city. Roe Avenue is more conducive to walking and supports the trail remaining on Roe.

Lorraine Minor, 5409 West 79th Street, noted signatures have been collected from residents on Nall opposing the placement of the trail. She feels the existing sidewalks provide the desired connectivity and the expenditure of additional funds for the addition of a trail would be a waste of taxpayer money. Ms. Minor does not support the reduction of Nall to three lanes and noted the difficulty in making turns onto Nall. Nall is not conducive to walking because of the high volume of traffic.

Mark McDonald, 8115 Nall Avenue, urged the Commission to remain with the original location for the proposed trail. He noted the placement on Roe Avenue provides direct connectivity with two city parks, links to shopping areas, as well as, connecting with the Overland Park trail at 103rd and Roe. The Parks Master Plan did not intend for the construction of an eight-foot trail on a highly travelled roadway, at the west edge of the city that does not connect to city facilities, only to another city's trail. The proposed trail on Nall Avenue is an 8-foot wide sidewalk, not a greenway trail.

Hugh O'Donnell, 6909 Nall Avenue, presented several reasons in opposition of the relocation of the trail from Roe Avenue to Nall Avenue including the following:

- A trail on Nall does not connect with anticipated destinations identified by the Parks Master Plan. A trail on Roe connects to 27 of the 32 destinations.
- 75% of the western boundary of the city is along Nall, Roe is much more centrally located.
- There are no services or stops on Nall Avenue no restrooms, drinking fountains, etc.
- Nall is a much less pleasing stretch of road than Roe Avenue with its gentle turns and large tree canopy.
- The majority of the sidewalks on Nall are within 4 feet of the roadway; whereas, much of Roe has sidewalks setback 15 or more feet from the road providing a safer and more aesthetically pleasing path.

Mr. O'Donnell stated he strongly believes a six-foot path is wide enough to sustain the traffic any such path would carry without being creating a major disturbance to existing surroundings.

Susan Hubbard, 4301 Somerset Drive, shared her experiences with the recent construction of an eight-foot trail along Somerset in their front yard. She noted the lack of notice provided to the residents and their lack of input in the decision process. Now that the trail has been constructed, she has seen teenagers drive their cars on it and public works vehicles park their trucks on the trail while working in the area. Mrs. Hubbard also noted that they were advised that they were responsible for the removal of snow from the trail. She believes that because this section connects Franklin Park with Corinth and is part of the county master trail system, the City should take care of snow removal and other maintenance on the trail.

Carol Jensen, 7839 Nall Avenue, noted she canvassed 58 homes on Sunday getting signatures from resident against the proposed relocation of the trail from Roe Avenue to Nall. This relocation would require the removal of mature trees and place the trail within 16 feet of some of the homes along Nall. She expressed safety concerns with the high volume of traffic along Nall, noting that most residents currently do not allow their children to bike on the existing sidewalk. She encouraged the City to place trails where they could be safely used and would not negatively impact homeowner's property values.

Sam Fotopoulos, 5501 West 82nd Street, concurred with the previous comments noting they never let their children ride bikes along Nall because of safety concerns with the high volume of fast traffic. He also noted that Nall does not connect with any of the amenities of the City and would not be an aesthetically pleasing trail as it is a straight path of concrete from 82nd south. He feels the trail needs to remain on Roe to provide the connectivity desired by the Parks Master Plan and be centrally located within the City. In his opinion, a trail on Nall would not be used.

Jennifer Byer, 8308 Juniper Lane, noted she lives between the Roe and Nall and expressed support for relocating the trail to Nall to enable it to connect to other established trails. She stressed the discussion is not about sidewalks, but true trails. A trail along Nall could connect all the way to the Sprint campus. She feels a trail along Roe would be more dangerous because of the many blind curves as opposed to the straight roadway of Nall Avenue.

Angie Fotopoulos, 5501 West 82nd Street, noted the numerous reasons given for the original placement of the trail along Roe which is central to the City and connects with numerous city destinations including parks, shopping areas and schools. She urged the Commission to revisit Mr. Lindeblad's earlier question and what are the benefits of moving the trail location. Mrs. Fotopoulos noted that this is the city's trail system to serve the citizens of Prairie Village and not merely a trail to connect with neighboring cities trails. She added that the City of Overland Park, although expressing interest, has not committed to the continuation of the trail and noted they will be receiving opposition from their residents along Nall.

Michael Shook, 5501 West 81st Street, expressed opposition to the relocation of the trail to Nall, noting that many residents along Nall already have limited front yards and the placement of an eight-foot trail in the right-of-way in front of their homes would be devastating to their properties. He restated Mrs. Fotopoulos's comments that the City of Overland Park has not committed to continuing this trail and that they will face significant opposition from its residents along Nall Avenue.

Ada Koch, 8236 Nall, spoke as an experienced bike rider noting that they often ride along Roe and Lamar. They avoid Nall simply because it is very busy with cars frequently turning on and off the street without paying any attention to bikers. She supports the trail remaining as originally proposed along Roe Avenue.

Katie Millard, 7801 Nall Avenue, spoke in opposition to the relocation of the trail noting the potential decrease in her property value and the safety issues for children on a path placed on this highly travelled roadway.

Laurie Davidson, 6917 Nall, noted the recent traffic fatality at 69th & Nall and stated that she has had cars in her yard three times because of vehicles travelling to fast. Nall is not an appropriate location for a trail.

Mark Sloop, 7805 Nall, stated he appreciated the new curbs placed along Nall by the City last year; however, they took two feet from his front yard and he is not supportive of loosing another eight feet to a trail. Nall is not an appropriate location for a trail with its hectic fast paced traffic.

Joan Archer, 5500 West 82nd Terrace pointed out that she was an attorney with Lathrope & Gage, but was appearing on her own behalf, noted her concerns with being rear-ended by vehicles as she waits to turn off Nall onto 82nd Terrace. She noted that several times she has found tire tracks in her yard at the corner of 82nd and Nall. Although comments have been made that there are no plans for the construction of this trail in the near future, she noted the approval of the plan plants the seed for future trails and it is difficult to backtrack once approved. She encouraged the Commission to not solely look at this from the big picture view, but something that should be considered as if it is occurring. Ms Archer noted as an attorney she has concerns with the city's liability for potential injury on this city trail, especially if the Nall location is selected and encouraged the City to reinvestigate its potential liability.

Patricia Uhlmann, 8221 Nall Avenue, stated the existing sidewalks along Nall are sufficient to provide walking access. She noted seldom does she see children on bikes due to the traffic along Nall. She also contacted Councilwoman Sharp who stated she is also opposed to moving the trail to Nall. She noted Nall does not connect to parks, schools or shopping areas as was the intent of the trail system and as the original location along Roe provides. She feels that Nall is unsuited for a multi-purpose 8 foot trail because of its mature irreplaceable trees, historic stone walls, power and telephone lines with driveways already located near the street. Ms Uhlmann added that no surveys of right-of-way have been conducted, no environmental study on the impact of

additional concrete and stormwater runoff, based on the traffic counts provided by Mr. McNabb, traffic is 20% higher along Nall and it does not provide the desired connectivity. Ms. Uhlmann noted they have collected over 100 signatures opposing the location of the trail on Nall and could add hundreds more.

Scott Satterfield, 4708 West 79th Street, expressed his appreciation to the Commission for listening to their concerns and urged the Commission to acknowledge its responsibility to the residents of Prairie Village, not to the city of Mission, and not spend additional money relocating a trail that has been well planned and meets its desired purpose. With the current economy, the City needs to consider the costs for the trail.

With no one else wishing to address the Commission, Chairman Ken Vaughn thanked the residents for their comments and closed the public hearing at 8:30 p.m.

Mr. Vaughn asked if staff had any additional comments.

Ron Williamson concurred with the comments that the issue has been discussed by the City of Overland Park, but no decision has been made.

Dennis Enslinger stated the Parks Master Plan is a guide and decisions such as width and location are flexible. He noted there are areas along the trail that cannot accommodate an 8-foot trail. Although the national standard for trails is 10 feet in width with sidewalks having a minimum width of five feet, adjustments can be made.

Nancy Vennard confirmed right-of-way goes from the inside of the sidewalk to the street. Dennis Enslinger responded that typically city sidewalks and trails have been constructed within city right-of-way.

Mrs. Vennard confirmed the city would not be taking resident's property and that any construction is several years out coordinating with street construction along the trail. No money has been spent for planning or design at this time.

Nancy Wallerstein stated the Prairie Village Master Park Plan is not part of the Johnson County Trail System. In response to comments made by the public, she noted the city does not have any say in the operation or closing of schools in the Shawnee Mission School District.

Marlene Nagel asked if there were plans for reducing Nall to three lanes south of Shawnee Mission Parkway by the City. Bruce McNabb responded the city does not have any plans for reducing Nall to three lanes. Dennis Enslinger added there was preliminary analysis done in conjunction with discussion of the trail plan from 63rd Street to 75th Street.

Ken Vaughn stated his major concern is that Nall does not provide the connectivity; however, he is not necessarily in favor of 8-foot trails on Roe. There are many things that need to be considered.

Bob Lindeblad noted the proposed relocation of the trail from Roe to Nall does not meet the purposes stated in the Parks Master Plan for the trail system. He has not seen anything to make him believe that Nall is a preferable location to Roe.

Bob Lindeblad moved the Planning Commission recommend the Governing Body not adopt any changes to the Master Trail Plan contained in the Park and Recreation Master Plan in Village Vision. The motion was seconded by Randy Kronblad.

Mr. Lindeblad stated the City has a Parks Master Plan created through an extensive process including resident input that provides a general guide. He noted the big picture looks great; however, he does not feel the implementation of an 8-foot trail will fit. He would like to see the city maintain higher quality standards on its sidewalks. He feels the City is kidding itself to think it will be able to place 8-foot trails along many of these areas.

Randy Kronblad expressed his appreciation to the residents for their input. He concurs with Mr. Lindeblad. He has an issue with the safety of locating a trail along Nall. It is not a good location. He stated that trails can be a benefit to the entire city and encouraged residents not to simply oppose them in front of their homes. The trails will be located entirely within city right-of-way and will not be taking property from any resident. His vote is made solely on the safety issues along Nall.

Marlene Nagel supported the motion; however, she encouraged the city to work toward a bike plan and on-road bike lanes. The effect of these lanes often reduces the speed of vehicular traffic on the street. She feels a quality sidewalk system is preferable to destroying the character of established neighborhoods with historic walls and mature trees. There needs to be an evaluation of where 8-foot trails makes sense and are necessary. This requires further study.

Nancy Vennard noted that she was on the City Council when sidewalks were proposed along Mission Road. The City has come a long way to providing connectivity, but fears it may be going overboard in the construction of 8-foot trails in established residential areas. She supports the original location of the trail along Roe as it provides connectivity to neighborhoods, parks, schools and shopping.

Nancy Wallerstein noted she was also involved in getting sidewalks along Mission Road and strongly supports a walkable city. However, she encouraged the City to act on the questions raised regarding maintenance and liability for the trail. As a part of the City's Parks Master Plan she feels the trails should be cleared and maintained by the City. Bruce McNabb stated the city has interpreted the trails the same as sidewalks which by code are the responsibility of the property owner. There is no direct policy on maintenance of trails. Mrs. Wallerstein feels council needs to address the issue of maintenance as part of a City Parks plan.

Dirk Schafer expressed appreciation for the involvement of the residents and agrees that the city's plans should not be dictated by a neighboring city's activity; however, he feels the city may be missing an opportunity to tie into a larger trail system with establishing the connectors from the Roe location back to Nall and if Overland Park extends its system to allow for connection there as well.

Ken Vaughn feels that sidewalks provide a huge benefit to Prairie Village. He noted it has often been difficult to add sidewalks over the years. This is an opportunity for the City to expand its connectivity. He noted the Commission's action is only a recommendation to the Governing Body which will make the final decision.

He again thanked the residents for their enthusiasm and involvement and encouraged them to stay involved in their city suggesting serving on city committees to continue to make Prairie Village the best city it can be.

Chairman Ken Vaughn called for a vote on the motion to recommend no changes be made to the Master Trail Plan contained in the Park and Recreation Master Plan in Village Vision. The motion was approved by a vote of 7 to 0.

Dennis Enslinger stated this item will go before the City Council at its May 7th meeting and encouraged the public to check the city's website project pages for updates at www.pvkansas.com.

NON-PUBLIC HEARINGS

There were no Non-Public Hearing Applications to come before the Commission.

OTHER BUSINESS

Dennis Enslinger announced that Mayor Shaffer will be making an appointment to the Planning Commission at the next city council meeting to replace Marlene Nagel at her request. Commission members thanked Mrs. Nagel for her work on the Commission over the past several years and wished her well.

Next Meeting

The May 1st Planning Commission agenda at this time has the public hearing on the revisions to the City's Comprehensive Plan for the former Mission Valley Middle School site and a site plan approval for a residential fence.

ADJOURNMENT

With no further business to come before the Planning Commission, Chairman Ken Vaughn adjourned the meeting at 9:00 p.m.

Ken Vaughn Chairman